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Executive Summary 
_____________________ 

 
A quorum was present and Dr. Michael Mulkerrin, Chair, presided over the Biologics 
Monographs 2–Proteins Expert Committee (BIO2 EC) face-to-face meeting. The following is a 
summary of the actions and key discussion topics that impacted the work of the BIO2 EC 
grouped by topic. 
 
1. Somatropin: The EC approved minor revisions to the Somatropin monograph to be 

published in PF 43(3) [May–June 2017]. The EC is also exploring the possibility of more 
extensive revisions. 
 

2. Trypsin, Pancreatin, Filgrastim: The EC received reports on proposed revisions to the 
following monographs: 

• (Crystalized) Trypsin monograph   
• Pancreatin monograph  
• Filgrastim  monograph 

 
3. Chorionic Gonadotropin:  The EC formed a work group to propose revisions to the 

Chorionic Gonadotropin and Chorionic Gonadotropin for Injection monographs. 
 

4. Enzymes: The new Enzyme Expert Panel will review and provide feedback on USP enzyme 
monograph revision proposals, contribute to develop new enzyme proposals, review the 
testing strategy for USP enzyme Reference Standards (RSs), provide recommendations on 
laboratory work, and review laboratory test results. It will also develop standards for 
enzymes used as reagents in new dissolution assays that imitate gastrointestinal tract 
conditions.  

 
5. Fc Function Assays: The EC reviewed the scope of the FcRn-mediated and FcγR-

mediated functions recommended by the Fc Function Assays Expert Panel for inclusion in a 
proposed new general chapter numbered above 1000.  

 
6. Interferon Beta-1a (ß-1a): EC members discussed the Interferon ß-1a Subcommittee’s 

recommendations in response to the public comments for the Interferon ß-1a and Interferon 
ß-1a Injection monographs published in PF 41(3) [May–June 2015].  
 

7. Biologics Strategy: The EC received presentations from USP staff on USP biologics 
strategy and the evolution of biologics standards. USP is working with the European 
Directorate for the Quality of Medicines to informally harmonize the Rituximab International 
Reagent. EC members discussed the need to develop broad standards for industry and 
innovators.  

 
8. Biologics Reference Standards: The EC received presentations on international reference 

materials, content assignment, and potency standards. EC members discussed different 
perceptions of the International Standard and USP RSs and the need for effective 
communication about the value and role of USP RSs.  

 



9. Raw Materials for Biologics Manufacturing: The EC received presentations from industry 
on raw material qualification from biologics manufacturing stakeholders. They also received 
a presentation from the BioPhorum Operations Group about the Raw Material Variability 
Workstream.  

 
10. Monoclonal Antibody Analysis: The EC received presentations about glycan analysis 

approaches and higher order structure.  
 

11. 7th Bioassay Workshop: The 7th Bioassay Workshop, which will focus on the bioassay life 
cycle approach, will be held September 25-26, 2017, at USP–U.S., Rockville, MD.  
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